Mr. Dillard presented the case in which the applicant is requesting a change in the existing boundaries of the CON (Conservation) and C-H (Highway Commercial) zoning to newly proposed boundaries of CON and C-H zoning¹. The main motivations in this case are to bring the current commercial use of the property into compliance and for speculative future commercial use. The property is currently owned by Budd Billboards LLC and represented by the Budd Company. The business operator on the subject property is L and G Diesel Service.

The subject property possesses road frontage on Madison Hwy and Horace Ave, an improved State Maintained Arterial Road and an unimproved (dirt) County Maintained Local Road. The subject property is also within the Valdosta Regional Airport (VLD) Overlay, and is depicted as Park/Recreation/Conservation (90%) and Community Activity Center (10%) on the Comprehensive Plan Character Area Map. The subject property is within the Urban Service Area but is not close to Lowndes County Water and Sewer. The closest water and sewer are from the City of Valdosta (City Limits Adjacent to the West and South). There is also an Atlanta Gas and Light line along Horace Avenue. The property owners do not want to annex into the City of Valdosta and would like to use well and septic to serve the property.

Within the VLD Overlay, the property is in the Conical Surface Zone, Horizontal Surface Zone, Runway Protection Zone, Transitional Surface Zone, Approach Zone, and Noise Contour Zone. Section 4.02.03 (attached) lists supplemental design standards and restricted uses within these zones.

Part of the northern property line is along Mud Swamp Creek. Around 95% of the property is within the flood plain² and ~30% has potential wetlands³. The involvement of FEMA and EPD with the Flood Plain and the Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE) with the wetlands are factors in the development of the subject property. At this point, the applicants have not applied for a flood plain related application with FEMA or for a jurisdictional wetland determination with the ACOE. Previous owners of the property may have impacted the wetlands depicted in the National Wetland Inventory.

Currently, the property is not zoned for the use, and the office is an un-permitted portable storage building. The building is fed with unpermitted power and has been retrofitted with a bathroom that appears to have been connected to an unpermitted well and septic system. The compliance history includes complaints and staff conversations that stretch back to February 2024. Most of the Staff time since then has been spent working with the property owner and operator addressing issues related to the flood plain, wetlands, and rezoning. This past July, after receiving additional complaints, staff increased its involvement due to the growth of the operation to 50+ vehicles (dominantly semi-trucks) and a lack of substantial progress on the permitting of the subject property. (PRE-2024-11 Notes, 7/18/25 Status E-mail, and Timeline Attached).